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DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE 

Food and Nutrition Service 

Announcement of First Meeting of the 
2020 Dietary Guidelines Advisory 
Committee and Request for Comments 

AGENCY: U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA), Food, Nutrition and Consumer 
Services (FNCS); Department of Health 
and Human Services. 
ACTION: Notice. 

SUMMARY: The Departments of 
Agriculture and Health and Human 
Services announce the first meeting of 
the newly appointed 2020 Dietary 
Guidelines Advisory Committee (the 
Committee). This meeting will be open 
to the public. Additionally, this notice 
opens a public comment period that 
will remain open until early 2020, 
throughout the Committee’s 
deliberations. 
DATES: This notice is being provided to 
the public on March 12, 2019. The first 
meeting will be held on March 28, 2019, 
from 9 a.m.–4:30 p.m. and March 29, 
2019, from 8:30 a.m.–3 p.m. The public 
comment period opens with the 
publication of this notice. 
ADDRESSES: (a) The meeting will be 
accessible by webcast on the internet or 
by attendance in-person. Registrants 
will receive the webcast information 
prior to the meeting. In-person 
participants also must register prior to 
the meeting; the meeting will take place 
at the U.S. Department of Agriculture, 
South Building, Jefferson Auditorium, 
1400 Independence Ave. SW, 
Washington, DC 20250. 

(b) You may send comments, 
identified by Docket FNS–2019–0001, 
by either of the following methods: 

• Federal eRulemaking Portal: http:// 
www.regulations.gov. Follow the 
instructions for sending comments. 
(Preferred method.) 

• Mail: Kristin Koegel, USDA Food 
and Nutrition Service, Center for 

Nutrition Policy and Promotion, 3101 
Park Center Drive, Room 1034, 
Alexandria, VA 22302. 

Instructions: All submissions received 
must include the agency name and 
Docket FNS–2019–0001. For detailed 
instructions on sending comments, see 
the SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION section 
of this document. 

Docket: For access to Docket FNS– 
2019–0001 to read background 
documents or comments received, go to 
www.regulations.gov. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Designated Federal Officer (DFO), 2020 
Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee, 
Eve Stoody, Ph.D.; Center for Nutrition 
Policy and Promotion, Food and 
Nutrition Service, USDA; 3101 Park 
Center Drive, Room 1034; Alexandria, 
VA 22302: Telephone (703) 305–7600; 
Fax (703) 305–3300. Additional 
information is available on the internet 
at www.DietaryGuidelines.gov. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Authority and Purpose: Under Section 
301 of Public Law 101–445 (7 U.S.C. 
5341, the National Nutrition Monitoring 
and Related Research Act of 1990, Title 
III) the Secretaries of USDA and HHS 
are directed to publish the Dietary 
Guidelines for Americans jointly at least 
every five years. The law instructs that 
this publication shall contain 
nutritional and dietary information and 
guidelines for the general public, shall 
be based on the preponderance of 
scientific and medical knowledge 
current at the time of publication; and 
shall be promoted by each Federal 
agency in carrying out any Federal food, 
nutrition, or health program. Recent 
editions of the Dietary Guidelines 
provide dietary advice for Americans 
ages 2 years and older. The Agricultural 
Act of 2014 mandates the addition of 
dietary guidance for women who are 
pregnant and infants and toddlers from 
birth to 24 months of age beginning with 
the 2020 edition. 

USDA and HHS appointed the 2020 
Dietary Guidelines Advisory Committee 
to conduct an independent scientific 
review that will help inform the 
Departments’ development of the next 
edition of the Dietary Guidelines. 
Information on the Dietary Guidelines 
Advisory Committee membership and 
the topics and scientific questions the 
Departments identified to be examined 
by the Committee is available at 
www.DietaryGuidelines.gov. 

The 2020 Dietary Guidelines Advisory 
Committee’s formation is governed 
under the provisions of the Federal 
Advisory Committee Act (FACA), Public 
Law 92–463, as amended (5 U.S.C., 
App), which sets forth standards for the 
formation and use of advisory 
committees. 

Committee’s Task: The work of the 
Committee will be solely advisory in 
nature and time-limited. The Committee 
will examine the current Dietary 
Guidelines for Americans, take into 
consideration new scientific evidence 
and current resource documents, and 
based on the preponderance of current 
scientific and medical knowledge, 
develop a report to the Secretaries of 
USDA and HHS that outlines its 
science-based assessment and rationale. 
The Committee’s report will help inform 
the Departments’ development of the 
ninth edition of the Dietary Guidelines 
for Americans. The Committee will hold 
approximately five meetings, open to 
the public, to review and discuss 
recommendations. Meeting dates, times, 
locations, and other relevant 
information will be announced at least 
15 days in advance of each meeting via 
Federal Register notice and at 
www.DietaryGuidelines.gov. As 
stipulated in the charter, the Committee 
will be terminated after delivery of its 
final report to the Secretaries of USDA 
and HHS or two years from the date the 
charter was filed, whichever comes first. 

Purpose of the Meeting: In accordance 
with FACA, and to promote 
transparency of the process, 
deliberations of the Committee will 
occur in a public forum. The purpose of 
this first meeting is to orient the 
Committee to the Dietary Guidelines 
revision process and mark the beginning 
of its work. 

Meeting Agenda: The meeting agenda 
will include (a) review of operations for 
the Committee members, (b) overview of 
the topics and questions identified by 
the Departments to be examined by the 
Committee, (c) presentations on the 
evidence-based approaches for 
reviewing the scientific evidence, 
including systematic reviews, data 
analyses, and food pattern modeling 
analyses, and (d) plans for future 
Committee work. 

Meeting Registration: The meeting is 
open to the public. The meeting will be 
accessible by webcast or by attendance 
in-person. Registration is required for 
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both web viewing and in-person 
attendance. To register, go to 
www.DietaryGuidelines.gov and click on 
the link for ‘‘Meeting Registration.’’ 
Online registration begins March 19, 
2019, and closes at 5:00 p.m. March 26, 
2019. To register by phone or to request 
a sign language interpreter or other 
special accommodations, please call for 
registration and logistics assistance 
through USDA’s Center for Nutrition 
Policy and Promotion, Susan Cole at 
(703) 605–4266 by 5:00 p.m., March 26, 
2019. All registrants will be asked to 
provide their name, affiliation, phone 
number or email address, days 
attending, and whether they will be 
participating via webcast or in-person. 

Webcast Public Participation: After 
registration, individuals participating by 
webcast will receive webcast access 
information via email. 

In-Person Public Participation and 
Building Access: For in-person 
participants, this meeting will be held at 
the U.S. Department of Agriculture, 
Jefferson Auditorium (South Building), 
as noted above in the Addresses section. 
Details regarding registration capacity 
and directions will be posted on 
www.DietaryGuidelines.gov. For in- 
person (registered) participants, check- 
in at the meeting’s on-site registration 
desk is required and will begin at 7:30 
a.m. each day. 

Public Comments and Meeting 
Documents: Written comments from the 
public will be accepted throughout the 
Committee’s deliberative process and 
will not be restricted to meeting dates 
and times. Opportunities to present oral 
comments to the Committee will be 
provided at a future meeting(s). 

• Electronic submissions: Follow the 
instructions for submitting comments at 
www.regulations.gov. Comments 
submitted electronically, including 
attachments, will be posted to Docket 
FNS–2019–0001. (Preferred method.) 

• Written/paper submissions: Mail/ 
courier to Kristin Koegel, USDA Food 
and Nutrition Service, Center for 
Nutrition Policy and Promotion, 3101 
Park Center Drive, Room 1034, 
Alexandria, VA 22302. For written/ 
paper submissions, CNPP will post your 
comment, as well as any attachments, to 
www.regulations.gov. 

Meeting materials will be available for 
public viewing at this meeting. Meeting 
materials related to each meeting will 
subsequently be accessible at 
www.DietaryGuidelines.gov and at the 
USDA Food and Nutrition Service, 
Center for Nutrition Policy and 
Promotion; 3101 Park Center Drive, 
Room 1034; Alexandria, VA 22302. 
Materials may be requested by: 

Telephone (703) 305–7600, Fax (703) 
305–3300, dietaryguidelines@usda.gov. 

Dated: March 5, 2019. 
Brandon Lipps, 
Acting Deputy Under Secretary, Food, 
Nutrition, and Consumer Services, U.S. 
Department of Agriculture. 
[FR Doc. 2019–04543 Filed 3–11–19; 8:45 am] 

BILLING CODE 3410–30–P 

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE 

Commodity Credit Corporation 

Foreign Agricultural Service 

Notice of Request for Revision of 
Currently Approved Information 
Collection 

AGENCY: Foreign Agricultural Service 
and Commodity Credit Corporation, 
USDA. 
ACTION: Notice and request for 
comments. 

SUMMARY: In accordance with the 
Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995, this 
notice announces the Commodity Credit 
Corporation’s (CCC) intention to request 
a revision from the Office of 
Management and Budget (OMB) for a 
currently approved information 
collection process in support of the 
Foreign Market Development (FMD) 
Program and the Market Access Program 
(MAP). 
DATES: Comments on this notice must be 
received by May 13, 2019 to be assured 
of consideration. 
ADDRESSES: You may send comments, 
identified by Document Number, by any 
of the following methods: 

• Federal eRulemaking Portal: http:// 
www.regulations.gov. Follow the 
instructions for sending comments. 

• Email: podadmin@fas.usda.gov. 
Include document number in the subject 
line of the message. 

• Fax: (202) 720–9361. 
• Mail: 1400 Independence Avenue 

SW, Room 6512, Washington, DC 20250. 
Instructions: All submissions received 

must include the agency names and 
document number for this notice. All 
comments received will be posted 
without change to regulations.gov, 
including any personal information 
provided. 
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: Curt 
Alt, (202) 720–4327, podadmin@
fas.usda.gov. 
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

Title: Foreign Market Development 
Program and Market Access Program. 

OMB Number: 0551–0026. 
Expiration Date of Approval: April 30, 

2019. 

Type of Request: Revision of a 
currently approved information 
collection. The estimated number of 
responses per respondent and estimated 
total annual burden on respondents is 
increasing. 

Abstract: The primary objective of the 
FMD and MAP programs is to encourage 
and aid in the creation, maintenance, 
and expansion of commercial export 
markets for U.S. agricultural products 
through cost-share assistance to eligible 
organizations. The programs are a 
cooperative effort between CCC and 
eligible organizations. Currently, there 
are approximately 67 organizations 
participating directly in the programs 
with activities in more than 100 
countries. 

Prior to initiating program activities, 
each FMD or MAP participant must 
submit a detailed application to the 
Foreign Agricultural Service (FAS) 
which includes an assessment of 
overseas market potential; market or 
country strategies, constraints, goals, 
and benchmarks; proposed market 
development activities; estimated 
budgets; and performance 
measurements. Each FMD or MAP 
participant is also responsible for 
submitting: (1) Reimbursement claims 
for approved costs incurred in carrying 
out approved activities, (2) an end–of– 
year contribution report, (3) travel 
reports, and (4) progress reports/ 
evaluation studies. FMD or MAP 
participants must maintain records on 
all information submitted to FAS. In 
addition, each FMD or MAP participant 
is required to submit the following 
forms: AD–1047, AD–1049, AD–1052, 
AD–3030, AD–3031, SF–424, SF–424A, 
SF–424B, SF–LLL disclosure of 
lobbying activities, and certification 
regarding lobbying. The information 
collected is used by FAS to manage, 
plan, evaluate, and account for 
government resources. The reports and 
records are required to ensure the 
proper and judicious use of public 
funds. 

Estimate of Burden: Public reporting 
burden for this collection of information 
is currently estimated to average 20 
hours per response. 

Respondents: Non–profit agricultural 
trade organizations, state regional trade 
groups, agricultural cooperatives, and 
state agencies. 

Estimated Number of Respondents: 
67. 

Estimated Number of Responses per 
Respondent: 68. 

Estimated Total Annual Burden on 
Respondents: 89,324 hours. 

Copies of this information collection 
can be obtained from Connie Ehrhart, 
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